
Please note:  These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education  

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on September 6, 2016 in the Reed Intermediate 
School library, 3 Trades Lane.     
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
 M. Ku, Vice Chair    J. Davila 

D. Leidlein, Secretary (7:20 p.m.)  R.Bienkowski 
J. Vouros       3 Staff 
R. Harriman-Stites               10 Public 
A. Clure       2 Press 
D. Cruson (7:20 p.m.) 

 
MOTION: Mrs. Harriman-Stites moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to 
interview the candidate for the supervisor of special education position and invite Dr. Erardi, 
Mrs. Davila, Kimberly Beck and Dr. Paula Correia-Grayson.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion 
passes unanimously. 
Item 1 – Executive Session 
The Board came out of executive session at 6:40 p.m. 
Item 2 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 3 – FOIA/Confidentiality Workshop 
Attorney Richard Mills gave a presentation on FOIA and confidentiality.   
Mrs. Leidlein and Mr. Cruson arrived at 7:20 p.m. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked if there was a problem if a Board member shared a document with the 
Board to read but not discuss.   
Attorney Mills said that one-way communication was fine but if it leads to more emails and 
texting it becomes a meeting.   
 
Mr. Alexander asked about executive session placement on the agenda and if it could be added 
during the meeting. 
Attorney Mills indicated that the words executive session don’t have to be on an agenda.  What 
has to be on is the description of an item which would be under executive session.  As a 
courtesy to the public the item should be listed as executive session.  There is no requirement 
that the agenda list executive sessions.  To add an executive session during a meeting there 
needs to be two, two-thirds votes with the first to add it to the agenda and the second to go into 
executive session. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked of Board committees have to approve their minutes. 
Attorney Mills said that requiring minutes to be approved would be a Board operational decision.  
FOIA just wants there to be minutes.    
 
Item 4 – Execution Session Action  
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education appoint Dr. Paula Correia-Grayson 
supervisor of special education to begin October 10, 2016 with salary per the administrators’ 
contract.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Cruson)  Motion passes. 
Dr. Erardi was pleased that Dr. Grayson was joining the district.  
Dr. Grayson indicated that she was grateful for this opportunity and looks forward to this 
opportunity.    
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Item 5 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Erardi reported that through the hard work by our representatives we expect to receive 
$180,000 in March or April.  It was a pleasure to introduce Senator Tony Hwang and 
Representatives Mitch Bolinsky, J. P. Sredzinski, and Dan Carter.  From its concept the efforts 
of these leaders moved this act successfully through the legislature. 
 
Mr. Alexander thanked them their work behind the scenes and with Dr. Erardi.   
Senator Hwang stated that Dr. Erardi’s work was helpful and he acknowledged the district staff 
and volunteers.  There is nothing more important than celebrating the privilege to serve.   
Representative Bolinsky said this was achieved not only through our efforts but through the 
follow up by Dr. Erardi and the administrative team.  Representative Sredzinski stated that this 
was an opportunity to work together and it was great to see it come together.  Representative 
Carter said we were on track with this issue and he appreciated the opportunity. 
 
Item 6 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the minutes of August 16, 2016, the resignation of Sandy Rodriguez, and the updated 
Newtown High School fall coaches’ roster.  Mrs. Leidlein seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – Public Participation 
Ryan Knapp, 11 Jeremiah Rd., is a member of the Legislative Council but was speaking for 
himself.  He thanked the Board for recognizing the state representatives and Dr. Erardi for 
collaborating with them.  In our per pupil expenditure calculations the costs incurred from grants 
from the tragedy counted against us.  It was troubling when Dr. Erardi brought it up during 
budget deliberations. This was a correction that made sense and he was very relieved it 
happened. 
 
Item 8 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander commented on the good opening of school which was also 
respectful to Sandy Hook School.  He would be attending the Legislative Council meeting 
Wednesday night where there would be a discussion of the purchasing policy as it relates to the 
Board of Education.     
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi spoke about the projected enrollment and August 29 enrollment.  The decline is 
taking place but in this year we are plus 80 from the projection in 2014.  The greatest growth 
was at Sandy Hook School.  He thanked the media for being respectful.  He was pleased that 
everyone in town had the opportunity to walk through the new school.  It was a very strong 
opening.   
October 5 at 7 PM in the Edmond Town Hall there will be a presentation about opioid use being 
brought to the community by various town agencies.     
The Community Forum dates were shared with the Board. 
 
Committee Reports:  
Mrs. Ku said the policy committee is still reviewing the 3000 series and beginning to review 
certain policies in the 5000 series.   
As the Reed School liaison, Mr. Alexander spoke to some of the teachers before school.   
Mr. Clure attended the middle school open house last Wednesday.   
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Student Reports: 
Dylan Lew spoke about the first week of school.  He is part of the link crew to help incoming 
freshmen.   
Simran Shand stated that the counselor workshops began for freshman and seniors.  The 
college process has begun along with scholarship applications.     
 
Dylan said that club signups will begin.  The first National Honor Society meeting is set for 
September 7 with Mr. Tolson as the new advisor.  Fall sports have begun. 
Simran said there is a football conference game this week.   
 
Mr. Vouros asked their opinion on the freshman indoctrination program. 
Dylan said that his link crew experience was amazing.  It’s a way for all freshmen to relax before 
school starts.  One way to improve is to have all students be involved, not just link crew.   
Simran said her brother was worried when he started as a freshman.  It’s important to let these 
students know they can make mistakes. 
 
Item 9 – Old Business 
Newtown Public Schools Strategic Plan 2016-2021: 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the Newtown Public 
Schools Strategic Plan 2016-2021.  Mrs. Ku seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Superintendent’s Goals and Objectives 2016-2017: 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the Superintendent’s goals and 
objectives for 2016-2017.  Mrs. Harriman-Sites seconded. Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Policy 5145.122 Use of Dogs to Search School Property: 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve policy 5145.122 Use of 
Dogs to Search School Property.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Dr. Erardi assured the Board that in partnership with Mark Pompano and Chief Viadero they 
brought the Board’s concerns to practice and the schedule will be updated during the school 
year. 
Mr. Vouros said it was encouraging that the middle school would be involved. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Facility and Enrollment Study: 
MOTION: Mr. Clure moved that the Board of Education remove from the current facility and 
enrollment study the option of closing any of the elementary schools as noted in the study by 
Options A through D and that the options continue with E through I or keeping the number of 
facilities unchanged.  Mr. Cruson seconded.     
 
Mr. Alexander agreed with this motion because closing an elementary school doesn’t meet what 
the projections are showing. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites feels we need to focus our discussion that closing an elementary school 
doesn’t have long-term sustainability.  She prefers a more focused discussion on the options 
that have long-term sustainability. 
Mrs. Ku supports this but disagrees that closing the middle school is more sustainable than 
closing an elementary school.   
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Mr. Vouros stated that he would never vote for closing an elementary school.  He is excited 
about reviewing what would happen if we closed the middle school educationally for the 
children.  There needs to be a discussion about the seventh and eighth graders.  Before we 
vote it was important to hear from Dr. Erardi about how he feels and what this vote might mean. 
 
Dr. Erardi said in June 2015 when the Board took action to have a deeper dive into facilities and 
enrollment the secondary conversation never had a chance to unfold.  We have an up-tick from 
projections in the elementary schools.  This confirms Mr. Clure’s proposal and he supports the 
recommendation which begins to narrow the scope.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein is reluctant to make decisions without knowing the big picture.  What happens to a 
removed building?  How might we repurpose the building?  She will vote in favor of this motion 
but has reservations.   
 
Mr. Alexander is comfortable doing this and appreciated that we have four separate options.  He 
wants to look at what will be functional. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites was convinced that through data closing an elementary school was not an 
option.     
 
Mrs. Leidlein’s concern is that we are making a decision to take options out of the equation 
without knowing what would happen to the middle school if it were to close.  What happens 
when the enrollment changes and we have one less building? 
Mr. Vouros asked the time frame for the final decision. 
Mr. Alexander said there is no timeline.  We have to self-impose a timeline and move the 
decision forward.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if the committee was going to give us an idea of what could be done with 
the building.  Is that part of our consideration prior to making a decision? 
Mr. Alexander said the committee wasn’t required to find out what the town would do with the 
building.   
Mrs. Leidlein wanted to confirm that if we eliminate Options A through D that each elementary 
school will stay an elementary school. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the charge was to keep all buildings.  The committee looked at it as 
repurposing extra space in school buildings.   
Dr. Erardi stated that the four elementary schools will stay open with students as elementary 
schools as the spirit of the motion.  Then the conversation is around one building.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved to amend the motion to say that those elementary school 
facilities will remain elementary school facilities.  Mr. Clure and Mr. Cruson agreed. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein asked for a comment on how we address this going forward.  She is not in favor of 
any scenarios about turning over a school.  Looking at the sustainability report she is curious 
about the vision going forward from our administration to help make this process most 
sustainable and advantageous for our district going forward.   
 
Dr. Erardi suggested going forward with the best information before making a decision.  This 
action will allow the administration to reconvene the committee with updated information for the  
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first meeting in October.  We need to come back with an “if” and a “then.”  There are questions 
that need to be answered such as what would happen if there was programming in the building 
or if grade configuration needs to be changed.     
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we need to be as specific as possible about what we are asking the 
committee. 
Mr. Vouros wants the committee of look at the educational components for the seventh and 
eighth grade students if they were not in the middle school and what the committee feels is the 
best educational use of the middle school so we can retain it instead of it going back to the 
town.   
 
Mrs. Leidlein agreed that we should be looking at what the building would be used for as we 
would only need to occupy a portion of it.  What alternative purposes could any part of our 
facilities be used for? 
Mrs. Ku asked if we were ruling out the idea of turning over the middle school to the town.  She 
also wanted the committee to look at the transitions program to possibly be in the middle school. 
 
Mr. Cruson said he would be interested to see information on repurposing parts of the buildings. 
Mrs. Leidlein wanted to hear what the administration feels would bring value to the buildings and 
best utilize the space. 
Mr. Clure thanked everyone for supporting his motion.  Only one option has the high school 
staying grades 9-12.  How are other districts dealing with declining enrollment when they have 
more space in their high schools?   
 
Dr. Erardi said we have exhausted a number of resources and have no data on grades 7-12 or 
8-12.  He will continue to look and the committee will come back with that information. 
Mr. Alexander asked if we had full data on long term sustainability of closing the middle school.   
Dr. Erardi stated that we tried to not project beyond the projection.  For Options E through I he 
asked if it made sense to put these in some type of priority or to create options. 
 
Mrs. Leidlein said Options E and F seem to be an issue once K-5 enrollment increases.  She 
prefers the committee focuses on Options G, H and I.   
Mrs. Ku provided information on the medium K-4 projections.  By 2029 elementary schools will 
be at capacity.  We are already eight students higher than the study.  If you close the middle 
school where will you put the fifth grade students?  The long-term projections show the 
elementary and Reed schools quite full by 2029. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked if October was premature to get this data. 
Dr. Erardi said if we stay concise the committee will deliver.  Our charge has been consistent 
with medium projections but we may be in the wrong space.   
 
Mr. Cruson asked if the projections were not what was really reflected. 
Dr. Erardi felt they were pretty close. 
Mr. Alexander feels the committee needs to look at the high projections also. 
Mrs. Leidlein asked if it made any sense to have the enrollment study updated. 
 
Dr. Erardi said if we shift to the high enrollment category the study remains accurate.  Moving 
the study data to the high enrollment status makes sense.  The greatest enrollment is at Sandy 
Hook School with plus 29 students this year.  A new study would take a couple of months. 
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Mr. Alexander didn’t feel another study would be helpful at this time.   
 
Item 10 – New Business 
First Read of Policies 9323 Construction of the Agenda and Policy 5131.6 Alcohol Use, Drugs, 
and Tobacco (including Performance Enhancing Substances 
Mr. Clure asked about eliminating the vice chair and secretary from agenda meetings. 
Mr. Alexander said having those members attend agenda meetings is not common.  The 
Superintendent and chair normally set the agenda. 
  
Regarding Policy 5131.6, Mr. Clure asked if students can use these substances when they walk 
off the property. 
Dr. Erardi said there are a narrow number of students that smoke.  We can only take 
responsibility for school grounds which includes cars and parking lots.   
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said the policy also convers extracurricular activities and field trips. 
 
Item 11 – Public Participation 
Trent Harrison, 16 Turkey Hill Road, thanked the Board for the work of the Future Forecast 
Committee.  It will be difficult to get seventh and eighth grade students in the high school.  
Culinary and the Nurtury spaces would be affected.   Transportation pick up times will also be 
an issue if that occurs.  Some student drop-off times are very early.  
 
John Alvarez, 276 Berkshire Road, high school student, said he heard there was going to be a 
bridge from F-wing to B-wing and asked if that was going to happen. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education go into executive session regarding 
the behavior therapist contracts for 2016-2017 and invited Dr. Erardi, Mrs. Davila and  
Mr. Bienkowski.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 12 – Executive Session 
The Board went into executive session at 9:45 p.m. and came out at 10:07 p.m. 
 
Item 13 – Public Session for Possible Vote 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved that the Board of Education approve the recommendation of the 
Superintendent regarding the behavior therapist contracts for 2016-2017.  Mrs. Ku seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
MOTION: Mrs. Leidlein moved to adjourn.  Mr. Clure seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 14 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 10:09 p.m. 
                                                                     Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
                                                                               ___________________________________ 
                                                                               Debbie Leidlein 
                                                                                                         Secretary 































Goals and Objectives 

School Year:  2016/2017 

Board Members: 

The proposed improvement plan is intended to continue to move what is now positive K-12 
energy in an even more meaningful place for our 4,000 learners.  The draft is a combination of 
your beliefs, the design of Central Office planning, and the wisdom of our building 
administrators. 

Ideally, you will be in a position to move the document from proposal to action at your 
Tuesday, September 6, Board of Education Meeting. 

The Board of Education will look to bring to appropriate close three 2015-2016 initiatives that 
will profoundly impact teaching and learning: 

1. The Future Forecast Committee presented their seven month study to the Board of 
Education at the close of the school year.  The Board of Education will continue to have 
public dialogue around the issue and then look to bring the issue to close early within 
the 2016-2017 school year. 

2. The Long Term Planning Committee will present their work on August 16.  The Board of 
Education should bring to close this recommendation early on in the 2016-2017 school 
year. 

3. The opening of the new Sandy Hook School will return students from Monroe for the 
start of the 2016-2017 school year. 

Upon closure of the above three mentioned focus areas, the Board of Education will launch a 
year-long study on school start time, sleep, and what constitutes an optimal environment for 
teaching and learning.  Findings will be brought back to the Board of Education on or before 
June 2017. 

In addition, the following will be accomplished: 

Teaching and Learning 

• Under the leadership of the Assistant Superintendent, a continued review of K-12 
alignment, particularly at the transition years, will be examined with findings back to the 
Board-at-large on or before May 2017. 

• Under the leadership of the Director of Pupil Services, creative in-house programs will 
be developed on a district platform for the exceptional learner. 



• Under the leadership of the Assistant Superintendent and the Curriculum and 
Instruction Committee of the Board of Education, a continued focus will remain on the 
following: 

o Grade nine opportunities for the highly capable learner (Ninth Grade Academy); 
o Defining and implementing a K-12 social emotional learning program for all 

children; 
o Expanding the Project Adventure Challenge Program to high school students; 
o Examining appropriate rigor for grade eight youngsters to have a positive 

transition to Newtown High School. 

School Climate and Culture 

• Partnership work with both certified and non-certified staff will continue with a focus on 
creating an optimal teaching and learning environment for students (Para/NFT Climate 
and Culture Committees) 

• A New Teacher Cohort will be offered throughout the year for all first year certified staff 
and designed to be proactive with solutions pertaining to student learning and building 
logistics; 

• An Aspiring Leadership Cohort will be in place for the 2016-2017 school year offering 
professional learning growth opportunities to certified staff; 

• A Teacher Forum Committee will be in place to proactively problem-solve with every 
school being represented in a monthly reoccurring meeting. 

Communication 

• Community Forums will be held monthly (9/28, 10/26, 12/7, 1/25, 2/22, 3/22, 4/26, 
5/17) on timely topics pertaining to teaching and learning; 

• An enhanced monthly cable show will be produced through the community local cable 
station which will allow celebration and timely information to be shared with Newtown 
residents; 

• A daily open hour will be hosted by the Superintendent each morning starting at 6:30 
a.m. offering accessibility without appointment. 

Together, although the tasks above have great challenge, I am confident that in partnership we 
will make a significant difference in the lives of our learners….one student at a time. 

Respectfully, 

 

Dr. Joseph Erardi, Jr. 



5145.122(a) 
 

A separate policy on this issue. 
Students 
 
Search and Seizure 
 
Use of Dogs to Search School Property 
 
The Newtown Board of Education (NBOE) believes that all students are entitled to a drug-free 
school environment.  To that end, the Board supports proactive initiatives to effectively deter the 
possession and use of illegal substances in our schools.  The Board of Education acknowledges 
its civic responsibility to conduct government search activities consistent with law and with 
respect to the protections contained in the Constitution of the State of Connecticut and the United 
States.  
 
The Board supports the elimination of the possession or use of illegal substances/devices.  The 
Board wants to convey a strong message to the community, faculty, staff, and student body 
concerning the use or possession of illegal substances. 
 
The Board shall permit the administration to invite law enforcement agencies or other qualified 
agencies or individuals to search school property with dogs trained for the purpose of detecting 
the presence of illegal substances, when necessary to protect the health and safety of students, 
employees or property and to detect the presence of illegal substances or contraband, including, 
but not limited to, alcohol, and/or drugs and/or explosive devices. 
 
Alternate language: In an effort to keep the schools free of drugs, the District may use specially 
trained nonaggressive dogs to sniff out and alert staff to the presence of substances prohibited by 
law or Board policy.  The dogs may sniff the air around lockers, desks, or vehicles on District 
property or at District-sponsored events as long as they are not allowed to sniff within close 
proximity of any students. 
 
The use of trained canine sniffing dogs is subject to the following: 
 
1. The administration shall authorize the search and the Principal or his/her designee shall 

be present while the search is taking place. Every reasonable effort will be made to 
ensure that searches are conducted outside the view of students and staff not assigned to 
the search.    

2. Parents and students shall be notified of this policy through its inclusion in the student 
and/or parent handbook and on the District’s/school’s website. In addition, the school 
shall host an informational meeting for parents and their children regarding this policy 
and practice. 

 
 



5145.122(b) 
 
Students 
 
Search and Seizure 
 
Use of Dogs to Search School Property (continued) 
 

3. All school property such as lockers, classrooms, parking areas and storage areas may be 
searched. 

a. Dogs shall not be used in rooms occupied by persons except for demonstration 
purposes with the handler present. 

b. When used for demonstration purposes, the dog may not sniff the person or any 
individual. 

4. Individual(s) shall not be subjected to a search by dogs.  To avoid the potential of allergic 
reactions, dogs shall be kept away from the students. 

5. Once notification has been given to parents and students, through the inclusion of the 
policies in the student and/or parent handbook and on the District’s/school’s website, the 
school District will have met its obligation to advertise the searches.  Additional notices 
need not be given and actual times or dates of planned searches need not be released in 
advance. 

 
6. Only the dog’s official handler will determine what constitutes an alert by the dog.  If the 

dog alerts on a particular item or place, the student having the use of that item or place or 
responsibility for it shall be called to witness the search.  If a dog alerts on a locked 
vehicle, the student who brought it onto District property shall be asked to unlock it for 
inspection. 

7. Before conducting a search based upon an alert, an effort shall be made to seek the 
student’s consent and an effort shall be made to protect the student’s privacy to the 
greatest degree possible. 

8. If because of a dog alert, a student’s property is searched, the student’s parents shall be 
notified by the school administration. 

9. Law enforcement agencies will be given full authorization to investigate and prosecute 
any person(s) found to be responsible for illegal substances(s) on school property. 

 
(cf. - 5145.12 Search and Seizure) 
 
Legal Reference: Connecticut General Statutes 

10-221 Boards of education to prescribe rules. 
54-33n Search of school lockers and property. 
No. CV094043192S, 2009 WL 3366272 (Conn. Super. Ct. Sept. 14, 
2009). 
New Jersey v T.L.O., 53 U.S.L.W. 4083 (1985) 



United States v. Place, 462 U.S. 696, (1983) 
Bd. of Educ. of Indep. Sch. Dist. No. 92 v. Earls, 536 U.S. 822 (2002). 

 
Policy adopted: 



9323 
 
 
Bylaws of the Board 
 
Construction of the Agenda 
 
The Superintendent in cooperation with the Chairperson, Vice Chairperson and Secretary of the 
Board of Education shall prepare an agenda for each regular meeting.  Any member of the Board of 
Education may call the Superintendent and request any item to be placed on the agenda no later than 
72 hours prior to the legally required public posting of the agenda.  Any business not included on 
the filed agenda for a regular meeting may be added to the agenda, considered, and acted upon if 
there is an affirmative vote of 2/3 of the members of the Board present and voting. 
 
Posting of the Agenda 
 
At least 24 hours prior to the time of the regular meeting, the finalized agenda shall be posted in 
each school in a place readily available to parents, teachers and the general public, in the Office of 
the Town/City Clerk, on the District’s Internet Website, emailed to other Town Board chairpersons 
as well as sent to all Board of Education members,  and to the public as requested and shall be filed 
in the Superintendent's office, and sent to the Town Clerk’s Office, electronically, for posting. 
 
Legal Reference: Connecticut General Statutes 
 
   1-225 Meetings of government agencies to be public. (as amended by PA 

07-213) 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Policy adopted:  6/5/2012            NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS 
Policy revised:                    Newtown, Connecticut 
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